

JULY 2025

China's AI Policy at the Crossroads: Balancing Development and Control in the DeepSeek Era

Scott Singer and Matt Sheehan

China's AI Policy at the Crossroads: Balancing Development and Control in the DeepSeek Era

Scott Singer and Matt Sheehan

© 2025 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Contents

Introduction	1
The Go-Go Era (2017 to Early 2020)	3
The Crackdown Era (2020 to Late 2022)	5
The Catch-Up Era (Late 2022 to Early 2025)	8
The Crossroads Era (Early 2025 to Present)	11
Next Steps for China's Al Policy	18
About the Authors	19
Notes	21
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	27

Introduction

The release of DeepSeek-R1 in early 2025 transformed the global artificial intelligence (AI) landscape overnight, with the model demonstrating capabilities that placed Chinese models squarely at the global frontier. Seemingly surprised by their developers' success, China's leaders have responded with a newly found confidence. They have invited leading AI pioneers to high-level Chinese Communist Party (CCP) meetings,¹ encouraged local governments to accelerate AI deployment across critical infrastructure,² and promised to create and improve China's AI laws and policies.³ This shift represents a substantial departure from China's self-perception in the period immediately following ChatGPT's November 2022 release. At that time, China prioritized economic stimulus and regulatory flexibility to help Chinese companies catch up to the cutting-edge systems produced by U.S. companies, such as OpenAI and Anthropic.

China's recent policy evolution reflects a fundamental pattern in the CCP's strategic thinking: when China perceives itself as technologically vulnerable, it leverages technology as an engine for economic growth; when it feels strong, it reasserts control through heavy-handed ideological measures. These competing imperatives of control and growth have shaped Chinese AI policy since top leadership began paying close attention to AI in 2017, evolving cyclically with China's self-perception of its relative technological capabilities and economic position.

DeepSeek's rise has placed this cycle at an inflection point: while China's leaders have regained confidence in the country's AI capabilities, China's lackluster economy threatens the financial foundation for continued success. It marks the first time since 2017 that the main factors driving Chinese policymaking—its technological confidence and broader

economic growth—have moved in opposite directions. This unfamiliar situation will test the leadership in new ways and make it harder than ever for observers—inside and outside of China—to anticipate Beijing's moves.

To help anticipate where Chinese AI policy may go in the future, this paper traces China's cyclical trends across four distinct eras: the ambitious "Go-Go Era" (2017 to early 2020) of minimal regulation and massive investment; the restrictive "Crackdown Era" (2020 to late 2022), when the CCP reasserted control over tech companies; the pragmatic "Catch-Up Era" (2022 to early 2025) that loosened restrictions to boost economic growth; and the current "Crossroads Era," triggered by DeepSeek's breakthrough, which has both accelerated AI adoption and positioned China for global leadership in AI governance, but raised questions over the economic viability of China's AI strategy.

Understanding these policy cycles is essential as China's AI capabilities now genuinely compete at the global frontier. How China regulates its cutting-edge AI development will directly shape international technology standards, governance frameworks, and economic competition worldwide. It is imperative for governments, companies, and civil society actors to understand the forces driving Beijing's approach and where it may lead next. This paper therefore focuses on the key Chinese ministries driving governance decisions, the evolution of major policies in response to domestic and international developments, and the growing influence of global AI conversations on China's regulatory approach. It emphasizes the most significant developments that capture China's shifting priorities and emerging governance structures.

Table 1. China's Four AI Policy Eras

When China perceives itself as technologically vulnerable, it leverages technology as an engine for economic growth; when it feels strong, it reasserts control through heavy-handed ideological measures.

Era	Years	Tech Confidence	Economic Context	Policy Approach	Lead Agency
Go-Go	2017- early 2020	Low but growing (catch-up mode)	Consistently strong GDP growth (6.7 percent in 2018)	Minimal regulation, massive investment	Ministry of Science and Technology
Crackdown	2020- late 2022	High (perceived leadership)	Strong post- COVID-19 recovery (8.4 percent GDP growth in 2021)	Strict control, tech company crackdown	Cyberspace Administration of China
Catch-Up	2022- early 2025	Low (ChatGPT shock)	Economic weakness (3 percent GDP growth in 2022)	Relative regulatory flexibility, stimulate the economy	Cyberspace Administration of China and National Development and Reform Commission
Crossroads	2025- Present	High (DeepSeek breakthrough)	Continued constraints	Uncertain, first divergence	TBD

The Go-Go Era (2017 to Early 2020)

The release of China's "New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan" (NAIDP) in 2017⁴—setting forth China's ambition to become a global leader in AI by 2030—marked the beginning of a period characterized by ambitious goals, substantial resource investment, and minimal regulation. The plan emerged from China's broader economic strategy during this period, which emphasized supply-side structural reforms, what it called new drivers of growth, and the implementation of the Made in China 2025 industrial policy. With gross domestic product (GDP) growth targets still hovering around 6.5 percent and the trade war beginning in 2018,⁵ China's leadership viewed AI as another frontier where state-directed development could help close the technological gap with the United States.

The Go-Go Era

Dates: 2017-Early 2020

Signature Policies: National AI Development Plan

Key Agency: Ministry of Science and Technology

Key Economic Indicators: Chinese AI equity investment reaches 48% of the global total in 2017; steady annual GDP growth around 6.5% throughout the period

Key Events: State Council's mass innovation and entrepreneurship promotion initiative; local governments' AI development policies

Why It Matters: The Go-Go Era was characterized by the government's focus on rapid AI development through state planning, heavy investment, and minimal regulation. It was marked by both central and local governments initiatives to speed up AI innovation and position China as a global AI leader, driving the mobilization of resources across ministries, local governments, and tech firms.

China's approach to AI was informed by its broader success with state-led development models in emerging technologies, such as 5G, where companies like Huawei and ZTE had advanced significantly. While 5G achievements reinforced the viability of industrial policy and state investment, China's push into AI also stemmed from a strategic recognition of AI's cross-sectoral potential.⁶ At the time, Chinese leaders primarily understood AI through specific applications—such as computer vision for surveillance, speech recognition, and

industrial automation—rather than as a transformative platform technology. The potential of generative AI models was not yet apparent to policymakers, making AI seem more like traditional technology sectors China had successfully competed in.

The NAIDP served as a catalyzing force, mobilizing resources across government ministries, research institutions, local governments, and private companies. The Ministry of Science and Technology (MOST) took the lead in coordinating implementation, establishing advisory committees,⁷ and channeling resources toward both foundational research and practical applications. This represented a traditional science and technology development approach, with content control and information management agencies, such as the Cyberspace Administration of China (CAC), playing only a marginal role during this period. The financial backing came not just from state funding but also substantial private sector investment and venture capital (VC) from both Chinese and international investors. Chinese equity funding for AI startups surged from 11 percent of global investment in 2016 to 48 percent in 2017, surpassing the United States' 38 percent share.⁸

Crucially, the 2017 NAIDP built upon an already substantial government VC infrastructure, first established in 2005. Between 2013 and 2018, an average of 238 new government VC funds were created annually before the AI focus intensified.⁹ The NAIDP's innovation was not creating new financial mechanisms but redirecting the existing government VC system toward AI-specific targets. Government VC funds were geographically dispersed compared to private VCs concentrated in coastal regions,¹⁰ enabling the state to channel AI investment into inland areas where private capital was absent. This geographic reach became crucial for the comprehensive AI development the NAIDP envisioned.

The regulatory and VC environment reflected China's perception that it was in a technological catch-up phase, prioritizing rapid innovation and deployment over early regulatory control. While the technology was genuinely new and regulatory frameworks had not yet developed, the permissive approach articulated by the NAIDP was driven by the belief that China needed to prioritize rapid development to maintain its national competitiveness.

The State Council actively promoted "mass innovation and entrepreneurship,"¹¹ and local governments became key actors in implementing the AI agenda.¹² Provinces and cities launched their own AI strategies, built research parks, and offered generous subsidies to attract companies and top talent—competing with one another to become national AI hubs.¹³ China's leading tech companies—Alibaba, Baidu, and Tencent—made significant investments in AI capabilities, both aligning with government priorities and pursuing their own strategic interests. Because Chinese companies were operating in a domestic market actively shielded from major Western competitors by regulatory and censorship policies, they were able to scale AI applications rapidly while also seeking to extend their technological footprint globally.¹⁴

This growth-focused approach enabled rapid development across multiple AI applications. The government simultaneously began widespread deployment of AI-powered surveillance systems, demonstrating early confidence in computer vision capabilities. Chinese companies achieved notable successes in facial recognition, voice recognition, and other narrow applications that would later become central to both economic development and social control.

Toward the end of the Go-Go Era, however, preliminary concerns about the party's ability to control AI technology began to emerge. The CCP started expressing worries about how recommendation algorithms could influence the party's control over Chinese citizens' information environment, while deepfake technology threatened to undermine information integrity through fabricated yet authentic-looking content.¹⁵ These concerns remained largely theoretical during this period, with only preliminary regulatory responses. However, they presaged a shift toward a more assertive governance approach as China's technological capabilities matured and political priorities emphasized greater control.

By early 2020, the foundations for a new regulatory paradigm had emerged. The benevolent, pro-commercial tech environment was about to change as China laid the groundwork for its later shift toward algorithmic governance and comprehensive data oversight—developments that would define the next phase of AI policy.

The Crackdown Era (2020 to Late 2022)

The AI policy ecosystem changed dramatically in early 2020, ushering in a new era focused on hardline crackdowns and ideology-laden, control-focused actions. This shift reflected broader political priorities under Chinese President Xi Jinping's consolidating leadership, including the Common Prosperity campaign targeting tech wealth inequality.¹⁶ the Dual Circulation strategy emphasizing domestic self-reliance,¹⁷ and heightened focus on political control surrounding the party's one hundredth anniversary in 2021.¹⁸ Crucially, China's strong economic performance—with GDP growth rebounding to 8.4 percent in 2021¹⁹ made regulatory crackdowns seem economically feasible, while high tech sector valuations suggested the economy could absorb significant disruption to achieve political objectives.

This regulatory assertiveness was enabled by China's growing confidence in its domestic AI capabilities. Many in the party believed that China had largely caught up with—and perhaps even surpassed—the United States in key areas of AI. With Chinese companies dominating global facial recognition markets and achieving clear leadership in computer vision, the move toward strict regulation reflected a belief that control would not hamper technological advancement. The period coincided with China's rigid Zero COVID policy and reflected a broader pattern of assertive state intervention across multiple sectors. The government showed little hesitation in decimating industries worth tens of billions of dollars, such as the for-profit tutoring sector,²⁰ demonstrating its willingness to prioritize ideological control over what it perceived as short-term economic costs.

The Crackdown Era

Dates: 2020-Late 2022

Signature Policies: Regulation on Recommendation Algorithm Information Services; Regulation on Deep Synthesis Internet Information Services

Key Agency: Cyberspace Administration of China

Key Economic Indicators: China's GDP growth dips to 2.3% during the first COVID-19 lockdown in 2020 before rebounding to 8.4% in 2021

Key Events: Multiple rounds of pandemic lockdowns; tech crackdown on companies like Alibaba and Didi

Why It Matters: The onset of COVID-19 lockdowns and crackdowns on major tech companies characterized the CCP's shift toward the ideological control that defined the Crackdown Era. The Cyberspace Administration of China dominated AI's regulatory scene as Chinese leadership's growing confidence in the country's AI capabilities and the introduction of landmark regulations on recommendation algorithms and deep synthesis technologies, aimed at ensuring the centrality of content control in AI governance.

The tech sector became a primary target of this regulatory assertiveness in what became known as the tech crackdown. The CCP systematically reasserted its power over China's leading technology companies through anti-trust investigations, stricter regulations, record-breaking fines, and, in some cases, the acquisition of board seats by state entities.²¹ High-profile cases included the last-minute suspension of Ant Group's IPO,²² a \$2.8 billion fine levied against Alibaba for monopolistic practices,²³ and cybersecurity investigations into ride-hailing giant Didi Chuxing immediately after its U.S. listing.²⁴

This assertive regulatory approach was enabled by genuine confidence in China's domestic AI capabilities. During the Crackdown Era, Chinese companies SenseTime, Megvii, and CloudWalk dominated global facial recognition markets,²⁵ while companies such as Hikvision achieved clear leadership in computer vision applications for surveillance.²⁶ China had become the world's top producer of AI research publications,²⁷ Alibaba and Baidu had developed their own AI chips,²⁸ and autonomous vehicle projects increasingly permeated daily life.²⁹ This track record created confidence within the party that strict regulation would not significantly hamper technological advancement and might even enhance it by directing innovation toward strategically valuable applications.

During this era, the CAC emerged as the dominant force in tech regulation, expanding far beyond its original internet content management role to encompass cybersecurity, data governance, and algorithm regulation. In China's fiercely competitive inter-bureaucratic environment, the CAC successfully positioned itself at the forefront of tech oversight while MOST remained important but clearly secondary. The CAC's rise was facilitated by the practical reality that AI applications had achieved massive scale: hundreds of millions of users were experiencing algorithmic content curation daily through platforms including Douyin, Weibo, Taobao, and Jinri Toutiao, with algorithms determining what news, entertainment, and shopping content people consumed.³⁰ Those algorithms could curate content to strengthen ideological control—but initially, customization enabled by recommendation algorithms threatened the party line.³¹

In response, the CAC developed two significant AI regulatory frameworks that reflected the party's information control priorities. The "Regulation on Recommendation Algorithm Information Services" from March 2022 imposed extensive requirements including algorithmic transparency, user controls over personalization, and requirements that content promote "positive energy" and socialist values.³² The "Regulation on Deep Synthesis Internet Information Services" from January 2023 required labeling of AI-generated content, real-name registration for deepfake services, and approval processes for synthetic media applications.³³ Both initiatives reflected the party's concerns about AI's potential to disrupt established information control mechanisms:³⁴ recommendation algorithms could replace officially sanctioned top stories with personalized content, while deep synthesis, China's term for deepfakes, threatened information integrity through fabricated yet authentic-looking content.

The two regulations had some practical impacts, such as pushing platforms to add features that allowed users to turn off algorithmic recommendations.³⁵ But many of the provisions were too vague to be enforced, such as a requirement to "actively transmit positive energy."³⁶ More importantly, these measures laid the groundwork for future regulations. They created the mandatory algorithm registration system³⁷ that would be adapted and refined for China's generative AI regulation. And they gave CAC regulators hands-on experience dealing with AI companies and their products, learning what information was useful and what interventions were technically feasible.

The Crackdown Era established content control as the paramount priority in China's approach to AI governance. By creating regulatory mechanisms focused primarily on controlling AI's impact on information flows rather than the kind of safety or ethical considerations that were bubbling up in the West, the CCP laid the groundwork for a distinctive Chinese approach to AI governance—one that would be challenged by the sudden emergence of ChatGPT and other generative AI models. This confidence, and the general push for control, informed a growing discussion about a potentially comprehensive national AI law.³⁸

The Catch-Up Era (Late 2022 to Early 2025)

The debut of OpenAI's ChatGPT in November 2022 marked a pivotal moment in China's approach to AI governance. The chatbot's capabilities demonstrated that Chinese AI development, despite years of massive investment and favorable rhetoric, had fallen behind American innovations.

This technological shock coincided with China's most severe economic challenges in decades. GDP growth plummeted to 3.1 percent in 2022³⁹—its second-lowest level in at least forty years. Youth unemployment rose to a devastating 21.3 percent in June 2023 before the government temporarily stopped publishing the data.⁴⁰ The property sector crisis deepened with Evergrande's default and Country Garden's distress, as property investment fell 10 percent.⁴¹ Local governments faced debt crises so severe many could not pay salaries.⁴² By 2023, foreign investment turned negative,⁴³ deflation risks emerged, and consumer confidence remained depressed. Compounding these challenges, the government faced public protests against its Zero COVID lockdown policies in November and December 2022. These so-called white paper protests, grounded in frustration over deteriorating economic conditions and the harsh social control restrictions during the pandemic, revealed cracks in social stability that made economic recovery even more urgent.⁴⁴

These broader economic pressures were compounded by AI-specific obstacles. U.S. semiconductor export controls imposed in October 2022 threatened future AI development in China by restricting access to advanced graphics processing units (GPUs) crucial for training large models. The actual impact of these controls would eventually prove modest because of prior Chinese stockpiling of chips and NVIDIA's decision to create new chips compliant with the controls. But in late 2022, no one knew this, and the controls appeared to pose a major—even existential—risk to Chinese AI development.

These twin pressures, technological competition and economic necessity, triggered a significant shift in China's regulatory approach to AI. The country's leadership was ready to push policy levers designed to close the capabilities gap, even if it meant giving up some control.⁴⁵

In the key case of China's generative AI regulation, regulators initially followed their established control-focused playbook. In April 2023, the CAC released a draft generative AI regulation imposing extraordinarily strict requirements on AI developers, including the effectively impossible standard of ensuring "truth, accuracy, objectivity, and diversity" in all training data and outputs.⁴⁶

However, the draft regulation generated unprecedented pushback from China's AI policy community. Chinese scholars and researchers held roundtables and published articles suggesting specific changes to soften overly restrictive provisions.⁴⁷ Major tech companies, particularly Baidu, which had released a limited, invite-only version of its Ernie Bot large

The Catch-Up Era

Dates: Late 2022-Early 2025

Signature Policies: Interim Measures for the Management of Generative Artificial Intelligence Services; Draft Basic Security Requirements for Generative AI Services

Key Agencies: Cyberspace Administration of China, National Development and Reform Commission

Key Economic Indicators: GDP growth slows to 3.1% in 2022, and bounces back to 5.4% in 2023; youth unemployment hits 21.3% in June 2023

Key Events: Response to launch of ChatGPT; white paper protests; perceived effects of U.S. export controls

Why It Matters: At the end of 2022, China was stunned by ChatGPT's release, constrained by its deepening economic slowdown, and faced with active pushback against its ongoing lockdown. With the need to jumpstart its economy, it recalibrated toward a relatively more pro-development and industry-responsive approach. Notably, China's landmark Interim Measures for the Management of Generative Artificial Intelligence Services was softened following expert and corporate pushback. The party empowered the National Development and Reform Commission to lead broader efforts to align innovation policy with national development goals and international AI governance trends.

language model (LLM) a month before the draft generative AI regulation was released, quietly lobbied for similar modifications.⁴⁸ When the final version was published in July 2023—the Interim Measures for the Management of Generative Artificial Intelligence Services⁴⁹—it reflected many of these experts' suggestions. Technical standards bodies associated with the CAC, particularly TC260, then created detailed technical standards documents—the most important of which was the Draft Basic Security Requirements for Generative AI Services.⁵⁰ While still highly burdensome, they generally provided developers with clearer compliance pathways. This evolution was captured in the title of an analysis by leading Chinese AI scholar Zhang Linghan,⁵¹ using a turn of phrase often articulated in CCP circles: "Failing to develop is the greatest threat to security."⁵² Amid this broader pro-development push, China delayed its plans to establish a comprehensive national AI law, instead pursuing a path focused on incremental changes to its existing AI regulatory architecture.

During China's relative regulatory loosening, the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC) ascended as a central AI policy coordinator, challenging the CAC's dominance. The NDRC was listed as the second signatory on the final generative AI regulation, following the CAC and ahead of five other ministries and agencies.⁵³ In China's system, bureaucratic influence is measured partly by signature order on major regulations and which ministry coordinates implementation—these rankings determine budget allocations and career advancement.

Traditionally focused on economic planning, the NDRC began playing a more prominent role in balancing security concerns with development imperatives—in AI and beyond. Its growing role in AI policy manifested through attempts to institutionalize mechanisms designed to promote cross-departmental policy harmonization—what the party calls macro-policy orientation consistency evaluations.⁵⁴ These evaluations required that new regulations undergo assessments for their potential economic impacts, particularly on business sentiment. While the CAC continued to own critically important policies for the definitions and execution of content control, the NDRC's rise reflected the party's recognition that pure control-focused policies were economically unsustainable and that economic recovery was more critical than ideological purity.

During this period, the Chinese state also began engaging more actively in international AI governance discussions, including those focused on frontier AI safety. In October 2023, China released its Global AI Governance Initiative,⁵⁵ presenting principles for AI development and governance. A few weeks later, Chinese representatives participated in the UK-hosted AI Safety Summit at Bletchley Park in November 2023.⁵⁶ For China, building a governance regime on its own terms was still paramount. But international conversations were beginning to increasingly shape China's governance structures. Whereas "AI safety" in China before the Catch-Up Era had largely focused on content control, a growing number of senior academics and experts closely connected to government had begun to articulate the need to address catastrophic risks,⁵⁷ such as loss of human control.

Although some of China's international engagement suggested it was warming up to more safety-focused measures, progress was slow and largely limited to its scientific expert community. In May 2024, the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs engaged in high-level official talks on AI with the United States in Geneva.⁵⁸ While the U.S. delegation brought some of its most technical AI minds to talk about AI safety, the more foreign affairs–focused Chinese delegation had other priorities, and the talks stalled. Famous Western scientists continued to call on China to establish its own AI Safety Institute to match those in the United Kingdom and United States.⁵⁹ The decision document of China's July 2024 Third Plenum—the once-in-five-year gathering of senior CCP officials that sets the country's economic and social direction—included a notable reference to AI safety. Specifically, the party called for the country to "establish an AI safety supervision and regulation system."⁶⁰ While some interpreted the statement as evidence that China would do more to formalize its frontier AI safety work within government, months followed without clear signs of a government-connected AI safety-focused institution.⁶¹

By the end of 2024, China's AI ecosystem had regained significant momentum. Companies such as Alibaba and Tencent were developing increasingly sophisticated open-source models. Over the course of the year, a small, unknown startup connected to the Chinese hedge fund High-Flyer would demonstrate substantial performance improvements that would put it on course to challenge the top models coming out of America.

The Crossroads Era (Early 2025 to Present)

The emergence of DeepSeek's groundbreaking AI model in early 2025 marked the beginning of a new phase in China's AI development and governance.⁶² DeepSeek-R1 demonstrated capabilities that placed it squarely at the global frontier, with performance comparable to the most advanced models developed by American companies. From the CCP's perspective, this achievement has seemingly signaled that China had largely closed the generative AI gap that had opened with ChatGPT's debut, restoring confidence within China's leadership about the country's technological competitiveness. Some early signs hint at a familiar pattern: renewed strength breeds renewed control impulses. The key question is whether economic constraints will moderate this cycle.

In China's previous eras of AI policymaking, the two main factors that influence Beijing technological confidence and economic growth—moved in tandem, teeing up relatively clear and predictable regulatory choices. During periods when the economy boomed and AI companies thrived, the obvious choice was for China to prioritize internal control measures. Conversely, when the economy floundered and AI companies lagged, China knew it needed to loosen the regulatory reins. Now, for the first time in recent years, the two factors have become delinked: Chinese AI companies look strong while the overall macroeconomic picture remains weak. This combination has created a new test for Chinese decisionmaking.

Even as China reckons with increasingly capable generative AI system, it has returned to a core focus on domestic economic diffusion into what it describes as the "real economy." It seeks to achieve this through its AI+ initiative⁶³—a spin-off of its previous Internet+ campaign. Announced at the 2024 Central Economic Work Conference, the initiative aims to digitally transform traditional sectors through AI integration into applications and critical infrastructure.⁶⁴ So far, AI+—which enjoys meaningful support from key Chinese industry actors—is not a specific policy that lays out a plan of action and delineates responsibilities to different ministries. Instead, it is more like a policy meme, a rallying cry that signals the central leadership's ambitions and makes it easier for actors across the wider Chinese system to mobilize resources in pursuit of the overarching goal. Doctors have used DeepSeek to aid in treatment plans; hotel groups are leveraging DeepSeek to enhance their customer service offerings; and officials are utilizing it to aid in the search for missing individuals.⁶⁵

The Crossroads Era

Dates: Early 2025-Present

Signature Policies: Measures for Labeling of AI-Generated Synthetic Content

Key Agencies: TBD

Key Economic Indicators: VC investments in Chinese AI startups decline by almost 50% year-on-year in Q1 2025

Key Events: Release of DeepSeek-R1; launch of China AI Safety and Development Association (CnAISDA)

Why It Matters: DeepSeek's breakthrough in early January 2025 renewed the CCP's confidence in China's AI ecosystem, catalyzing the Crossroads Era. Preliminary evidence suggests the government could move toward stronger control measures, with the party asserting state control over AI outputs, user data, and safety frameworks. But with the aspiration to integrate AI into the real economy and leverage AI for economic growth, and with ongoing economic fragility, the party faces a novel challenge in its balancing act between control and growth.

Local governments are keen to put their own spin on the central government's AI+ directives, just as they did during the Internet+ campaign. Liaoning Province, for example, has said it plans to achieve 100 billion yuan in AI industry scale by 2027 through a Shenyang-Dalian "dual core" as a direct response to AI+;⁶⁶ the province aims to leverage the city of Shenyang's heavy industrial base and Dalian's tech capabilities to create AI-enabled manufacturing hubs. These provincial-level initiatives are reflective of local governments translating Beijing's strategic signals into concrete targets and resource commitments tailored to their industrial strengths.

While DeepSeek's advances have contributed to renewed technological optimism in parts of China's policy and research communities, encapsulated by developments like AI+, this momentum has emerged within a challenging economic landscape. Rather than sparking a wave of private investment, venture capital funding for Chinese AI startups declined by nearly 50 percent year-over-year in the first quarter of 2025,⁶⁷ reflecting investor wariness amid sluggish growth, regulatory scrutiny, and geopolitical uncertainty. In response, state-affiliated actors have taken the lead: major state-owned enterprises and local governments are accelerating projects to adopt and deploy DeepSeek's models⁶⁸ within their own work despite

billions of dollars in debt burdens.⁶⁹ The surge of new projects is driven in part by political incentives, as provincial authorities seek to attract investment and demonstrate administrative competence. This explosion of AI activity and adoption by state-owned enterprises and local governments mirrors the aftermath of China's 2017 NAIDP, when the same actors rushed to procure and promote AI applications to demonstrate their ability to advance the national leadership's priorities.⁷⁰

The sustainability question—and whether China will be able to replicate its successful domestic technological diffusion model from the 2010s in AI-becomes particularly acute when examining the economics of frontier AI development. Training and operating advanced models require massive computational resources and energy consumption that strain both financial and physical infrastructure.⁷¹ Unlike the Internet+ era, where mobile payments and e-commerce generated clear revenue streams,⁷² many AI applications struggle to demonstrate immediate profitability, raising questions about whether current investment levels can be maintained without concrete economic returns. In the short term, China's economic vulnerabilities could be exacerbated by the country's ongoing trade war with the United States. In the first half of 2025, the Chinese public strongly supported resisting what it sees as economic coercion.⁷³ If this resistance and the trade war continue, it could impose material, economic harms on an already struggling domestic Chinese economy. China's AI ecosystem may also be feeling the acute impact of limited access to sufficient compute in the wake of ongoing U.S. export controls—including greater restrictions on H20 chips.⁷⁴ DeepSeek-R2, for example, may be delayed due to a lack of access to enough high-end chips.⁷⁵ This lack of hardware could stifle China's ambitions to diffuse DeepSeek models throughout Chinese society-and throttle China's economic growth engine.

Nonetheless, the emergence of high-quality open-source models such as DeepSeek and Qwen could significantly alter this economic calculus. It would be economically untenable for each Chinese province to train frontier models from scratch. But the presence of cost-effective, open-source foundation models could allow localities to build domain-specific applications at a fraction of the cost, especially if Chinese companies continue to make substantial cost-efficiency gains for its frontier AI models. Viewed holistically, the uncertain economics of frontier AI development could ultimately complicate or enable China's attempts to diffuse AI nationally.

Given China's renewed technological confidence, it remains to be seen whether China will return to control-focused impulses that recur cyclically in Chinese policymaking, despite these underlying economic challenges. So far, this shift has been most visible in the government's intensified oversight of DeepSeek, where Zhejiang provincial authorities now reportedly screen investors before they meet with company leadership and have instructed headhunters to cease talent recruitment efforts targeting the firm.⁷⁶ The restrictions extend to individual employees, with some DeepSeek staff reportedly surrendering their passports because they have access to information that could be classified as state secrets.⁷⁷ These company-specific measures not only reflect broader sectoral controls, including directives

for China's leading AI researchers to avoid travel to the United States to prevent inadvertent sharing of strategically sensitive information. They also reflect companies' increasingly cautious approach to staying aligned with the preferences of the central government, which increasingly views the technology through a stronger national security lens.

Beyond DeepSeek, China's AI industry has been more widely exposed to growing control measures so far this year. China's regulators formally adopted new rules in mid-March of 2025, known as "Measures for Labeling of AI-Generated Synthetic Content."⁷⁸ These rules will require service providers to "label" AI-generated content starting in September.⁷⁹ These include both explicit labels, such as visible "AI-generated" disclaimers, and implicit labels, meaning metadata tags embedded in the file. In addition, in a move spearheaded by the CAC, China plans to launch digital IDs for identity verification.⁸⁰ These IDs will reduce company access to user information, instead providing more centralized, large swaths of user data to the government.⁸¹ These initiatives point to a broader strategy of centralizing control over AI outputs and data flows, positioning the state as the primary gatekeeper for both innovation and information in China's post-DeepSeek AI ecosystem.

But it remains to be seen how aggressively China will pursue a strategy of control given its overall economic uncertainty. In addition, the current balance between development and security could shift if geopolitical tensions increase or if domestic stability concerns rise to the fore.

From the perspective of Chinese AI developers, the country's renewed technological confidence presents a double-edged sword. On one hand, this greater attention can lure substantial state-backed financial support and offer tech company leaders a platform to directly influence the most important policymakers shaping the tech policy environment. On the other hand, when Chinese leaders have felt more technologically secure, they have been more willing to impose stricter controls on technology companies. For example, while many Chinese AI companies had relatively wide latitude to dictate their policies in areas including frontier AI safety, they may now be more hesitant to unilaterally deviate from implicit norms emerging from the party apparatus. In addition, greater focus on companies by the party can result in unwanted attention that hurts Chinese companies' ability to attract international investment and earn market share abroad. Many of China's AI companies have struggled to raise capital without access to U.S. investment⁸²—which has become even more limited with U.S. Treasury Department rules regulating outbound investment to China.⁸³

China appears increasingly confident that it has sufficient capabilities to control the content its LLMs put out. Specialized CAC teams conducted compliance audits with a strong focus on ensuring high rates of appropriate responses to queries regarding politically sensitive information.⁸⁴ This is reflected, for example, in the CAC approving applications for its algorithm registry at an accelerating rate: 238 generative AI services were filed with the CAC in 2024, up from 64 in 2023.⁸⁵

The slight regulatory easing that has occurred over the past two years could also reflect a reevaluation of the threat posed by LLMs within the broader context of online speech controls. An LLM provides unique responses to each individual user's query, making it a one-to-one medium, as opposed to a one-to-many broadcast medium like social media. If an LLM slips and accidentally provides individual users with disapproved insights about Taiwan or Tiananmen, those slip-ups do not fundamentally threaten the party's ideological control in the way that viral social media posts do.

In the Crossroads Era, frontier AI safety appears to be a rising concern, with Xi warning in a Politburo study session that AI could bring unprecedented risks and challenges ("带来前 所未遇风险挑战").86 Around the time of DeepSeek-R1's release, sixteen companies announced domestic AI safety commitments that share substantial similarities to commitments made by companies from around the world at the May 2024 AI summit in Seoul.⁸⁷ A few weeks later, the Chinese AI Safety and Development Association (CnAISDA) was launched on the sidelines of the Paris summit.⁸⁸ CnAISDA describes itself as China's counterpart to AI Safety Institutes and credibly claims strong support from the Chinese government.⁸⁹ And, in this era, China has more concretely pursued potential AI safety mitigation measures, such as technical monitoring, risk warning, and emergency response systems.⁹⁰ These ideas have been expounded on in the context of building out the AI+ initiative: some Chinese scholars pointed out that the "addition" of new capabilities will need to be complemented with the "subtraction" of unsafe practices and ungoverned experimentation.⁹¹ This dialectical addition-subtraction framework, frequently used in policy discussions on benefits (addition) and risks (subtraction), could indicate that discussion around frontier AI risks is spreading more broadly throughout the Chinese AI policy ecosystem.

The Crossroads Era thus presents a unique inflection point in China's cyclical AI governance pattern. Unlike previous cycles where economic strength clearly enabled control or economic weakness demanded growth-focused policies, this era features technological confidence emerging against a backdrop of economic fragility. China's leadership may face a critical choice: whether to prioritize the control impulses that historically accompany technological strength—potentially constraining the very innovation that enabled DeepSeek's break-through—or maintain the pragmatic flexibility that characterized the Catch-Up Era. That decision may well determine not only China's AI trajectory but the broader global competition for AI leadership.



Figure 1. Key Developments Across Four Eras of China's Al Policy



Next Steps for China's AI Policy

In building its AI policy regime, China will once again attempt to strike what it perceives to be a balance between control and growth. The country has shrunk its capabilities gap with the United States and demonstrated greater willingness to exert control over its top AI researchers. But the economic engine needed to power increasingly capable models and diffuse the technology domestically faces substantial threats from low investor confidence and restricted access to high-end hardware produced by the United States and its allies and partners.

The next few months will offer an early indication of China's approach to navigating these control and growth imperatives. China has already signaled it intends to accelerate the development and improvement of "relevant laws, regulations, policy systems, application specifications, and ethical guidelines."⁹² China's economy will directly shape the speed and scope of these changes: if China's economy improves, it may feel better positioned to impose more control measures. In the interim, how China navigates these competing imperatives will help determine its ability to shape global AI markets and governance, with enormous national power at stake.

About the Authors

Scott Singer is a visiting scholar in the Technology and International Affairs Program at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, where he works on global AI development and governance with a focus on China.

Matt Sheehan is a fellow at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, where his research covers global technology issues with a focus on China.

Acknowledgments

We thank Pavlo Zvenyhorodskyi, Research Analyst in the Technology and International Affairs Program, for research assistance which greatly enhanced this article. The writers acknowledge the use of LLM tools for preliminary desk research and clarificatory editing.

Notes

- Alexandra Stevenson, "China's Leader Embraces Business, Even Jack Ma. But Will It Be Enough?," New York Times, February 17, 2025, sec. Business, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2025/02/17/business/china-xi-jinping-jack-ma.html</u>.
- 2 Tangning Li and Guangjian Sun, "'人工智能+': 硬核科技加速走进产业竞技场," Xinhua, March 6, 2025, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707015129/https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202503/content_7011011.htm</u>.
- 3 Bill Bishop, "April Politburo Study Session on AI Is Bad News for Nvidia," *Sinocism (blog), April 26, 2025,* <u>https://sinocism.com/p/april-politburo-study-session-on.</u>
- 4 Graham Webster et al., "Full Translation: China's 'New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan' (2017)," *DigiChina, August 1, 2017*, https://digichina.stanford.edu/work/full-translation-chinas-newgeneration-artificial-intelligence-development-plan-2017/.
- 5 The State Council of the People's Republic of China, "Premier Li: China Sets 2018 GDP Growth Target at around 6.5%," March 5, 2018, Internet Archive, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707021235/https://english.www.gov.cn/premier/video/2018/03/05/content_281476067468114.htm</u>.
- 6 Jeffrey Ding, "Deciphering China's AI Dream: The Context, Components, Capabilities, and Consequences of China's Strategy to Lead the World in AI," Centre for the Governance of AI, March 2018, <u>https://www.governance.ai/research-paper/deciphering-chinas-ai-dream-the-context-components-capabilities-andconsequences-of-chinas-strategy-to-lead-the-world-in-ai.</u>
- 7 Lorand Laskai and Graham Webster, "Translation: Chinese Expert Group Offers 'Governance Principles' for 'Responsible AI," New America, June 17, 2019, <u>http://newamerica.org/cybersecurity-initiative/digichina/blog/translation-chinese-expert-group-offers-governance-principles-responsible-ai/</u>.
- 8 Pablo Robles, "China Plans to Be a World Leader in Artificial Intelligence by 2030," South China Morning Post, October 1, 2018, <u>https://multimedia.scmp.com/news/china/article/2166148/china-2025-artificialintelligence/index.html</u>.
- 9 Martin Beraja et al., "Government as Venture Capitalists in AI," Working Paper, Working Paper Series (National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2024), <u>https://doi.org/10.3386/w32701</u>.
- 10 Beraja et al., "Government as Venture Capitalists in AI."
- 11 The State Council of the People's Republic of China, "国务院关于推动创新创业高质量发展打造'双 创'升级版的意见," document no. 国发〔2018〕32号, September 26, 2018, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707021649/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2018-09/26/content_5325472.htm</u>.
- 12 Matt Sheehan, "How China's Massive AI Plan Actually Works," MacroPolo, February 12, 2018, https://archivemacropolo.org/analysis/how-chinas-massive-ai-plan-actually-works/.

- 13 Jaqueline Ives and Anna Holzmann, "Local Governments Power up to Advance China's National AI Agenda," MERICS, April 26, 2018, <u>https://merics.org/en/comment/local-governments-power-advance-chinas-nationalai-agenda</u>.
- 14 Matt Sheehan, "The Chinese Way of Innovation," *Foreign Affairs, April 21, 2022*, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-04-21/chinese-way-innovation</u>.
- 15 Matt Sheehan, "Tracing the Roots of China's AI Regulations," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 27, 2024, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/02/tracing-the-roots-of-chinas-ai-regulations?lang=en</u>.
- 16 Ryan Hass, "Assessing China's 'Common Prosperity' Campaign," Brookings Institution, September 9, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/assessing-chinas-common-prosperity-campaign/.
- 17 Jude Blanchette and Andrew Polk, "Dual Circulation and China's New Hedged Integration Strategy," Center for Strategic and International Studies, *August 24, 2020*, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/dual-circulation-andchinas-new-hedged-integration-strategy</u>.
- 18 Kevin Rudd, "The Return of Red China," *Foreign Affairs, November 9, 2022*, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/return-red-china</u>.
- 19 "China Revises Its 2021 GDP Growth Up to 8.4%," Wall Street Journal, December 27, 2022, sec. NewsPlus, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-revises-its-2021-gdp-growth-up-to-8-4-11672129319.
- 20 Yi-Ling Liu, "The Larger Meaning of China's Crackdown on School Tutoring," *New Yorker, May 16, 2022,* https://www.newyorker.com/culture/culture-desk/the-larger-meaning-of-chinas-crackdown-on-schooltutoring.
- 21 Angela Huyue Zhang, "Why Big Tech May Never Recover in China," *TIME, May 7, 2024*, <u>https://time.com/6973119/china-big-tech-crackdown-backfiring/</u>.
- 22 Raymond Zhong, "In Halting Ant's I.P.O., China Sends a Warning to Business," *New York Times, November* 6, 2020, sec. Technology, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/06/technology/china-ant-group-ipo.html.
- 23 Raymond Zhong, "China Fines Alibaba \$2.8 Billion in Landmark Antitrust Case," New York Times, April 9, 2021, sec. Technology, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/09/technology/china-alibaba-monopoly-fine.html.
- 24 "China Investigates Didi over Cybersecurity Days after Its Huge IPO," Reuters, July 2, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/china-cyberspace-administration-launches-security-investigation-into-didi-2021-07-02/</u>.
- 25 Kaan Sahin, "The West, China, and AI Surveillance," Atlantic Council, December 18, 2020, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/geotech-cues/the-west-china-and-ai-surveillance/</u>.
- 26 Ashwin Acharya, Max Langenkamp, and James Dunham, "Trends in AI Research for the Visual Surveillance of Populations," CSET Data Brief, Center for Security and Emerging Technology, January 2022, <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/trends-in-ai-research-for-the-visual-surveillance-of-populations/</u>.
- 27 Daniel Chou, "Counting AI Research: Exploring AI Research Output in English- and Chinese-Language Sources," CSET Data Brief, Center for Security and Emerging Technology, July 2022, <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/trends-in-ai-research-for-the-visual-surveillance-of-populations/</u>.
- 28 Wei He, "Alibaba Unveils New AI Chip for Machine Learning," China Daily, September 26, 2019, sec. Business, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707022402/https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201909/26/</u> WS5d8bf911a310cf3e3556d7e2.html.
- 29 Fusheng Li, "Autonomous Vehicles Hit Fast Lane in China," China Daily, June 28, 2021, sec. Business, https://web.archive.org/web/20250707020844/https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202106/28/ WS60d914b4a310efa1bd65e37f.html.
- 30 Matt Sheehan, "China's AI Regulations and How They Get Made," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 10, 2023, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/07/chinas-ai-regulations-and-how-they-get-made?lang=en</u>.
- 31 Sheehan, "Tracing the Roots of China's AI Regulations."
- 32 "Provisions on the Management of Algorithmic Recommendations in Internet Information Services," China Law Translate, January 4, 2022, <u>https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/algorithms/</u>.
- 33 "Provisions on the Administration of Deep Synthesis Internet Information Services," China Law Translate, December 11, 2022, <u>https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/deep-synthesis/</u>.
- 34 Sheehan, "Tracing the Roots of China's AI Regulations."
- 35 Jie Xiong, "Algorithmic Recommendations Can Finally Be Turned Off, China's Provisions Are a World First," Interpret: China, Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 2, 2022, <u>https://interpret.csis.org/</u> <u>translations/algorithmic-recommendations-can-finally-be-turned-off-chinas-provisions-are-a-world-first/</u>.

- 36 Matt Sheehan, "China's AI Regulations and How They Get Made," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 10, 2023, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/07/chinas-ai-regulations-and-how-they-get-made?lang=en</u>.
- 37 Matt Sheehan, "What China's Algorithm Registry Reveals about AI Governance," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 9, 2022, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2022/12/what-chinas-algorithm-registry-reveals-about-ai-governance?lang=en</u>.
- 38 Sheehan, "Tracing the Roots of China's AI Regulations."
- 39 "GDP Growth (Annual %) China," World Bank Data, accessed July 15, 2025, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG?locations=CN</u>.
- 40 Stephanie Yang, "China's Youth Unemployment Signals Its Economic Woes Are Far from Over," *Los Angeles Times, September 25, 2024, sec. World & Nation,* <u>https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2024-09-25/</u> chinas-youth-unemployment?
- 41 "China's 2022 Property Investment Falls for First Time since 1999," Reuters, January 16, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-2022-property-investment-falls-first-time-since-1999-2023-01-17/.
- 42 Rebecca Feng, "China's Local Governments Settle Overdue Bills With Apartments, Not Cash," Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2025, sec. World, <u>https://www.wsj.com/world/china/chinas-local-governments-settle-overdue-bills-with-apartments-not-cash-50a35053</u>.
- 43 Nicholas R. Lardy, "Foreign Direct Investment Is Exiting China, New Data Show," *Realtime Economics (blog), Peterson Institution for International Economics, November 17, 2023*, <u>https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economics/2023/foreign-direct-investment-exiting-china-new-data-show.</u>
- 44 Chang Che and Amy Chang Chien, "Memes, Puns and Blank Sheets of Paper: China's Creative Acts of Protest," *New York Times, November 28, 2022, sec. World*, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/28/world/asia/china-protests-blank-sheets.html</u>.
- 45 Matt Sheehan, "China's Views on AI Safety Are Changing—Quickly," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 27, 2024, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/08/china-artificial-intelligence-ai-safety-regulation?center=china&lang=en</u>.
- 46 "Measures on the Administration of Generative Artificial Intelligence Services (Draft for Solicitation of Comments)," China Law Translate, April 11, 2023, <u>https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/gen-ai-draft/</u>.
- 47 人大未来法治研究院, "会议综述 | 生成式人工智能算法规制," *WeChat (blog), April 29, 2023,* https://web.archive.org/web/20250708003956/https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s? biz=MzI2OTkyODMzO-Q==&mid=2247489415&idx=1&sn=be4465a5928d0bbd88b8164d6b2d7f1e&chksm=ead9857bddae0c6dba 4e1e3ec318a9454dfda85bf91c48b9245a8501dde0eb5067d8e4b9beaa&mpshare=1&srcid=0429aUT7ThgB-KaPLL4boTDhp&sharer sharetime=1682817458662&sharer shareid=767c2f98b42ce720291d82040c-0d7667&from=timeline&scene=2&subscene=2&clicktime=1682961093&enterid=1682961093&sessionid=0&ascene=45&fasttmpl_type=0&fasttmpl_fullversion=6653489-en_US-zip&fasttmpl_flag=0&realreporttime=1682961093949&devicetype=android-30&version=28001e44&nettype=WIFI&lang=en&countrycode=CN&exportkey=n_ChQIAhIQqBCITZe29jtpDrv3QuFC6BLoAQIE97dBBAEAAAAAAOW-HFD6yVykAAAAOpnltbLcz9gKNyK89dVj0EAgCP882e5OvaB2BpebPLhQ0YQKwG%2F4xXHt-DLPi81XUhZFBivcCKVjJ3JwgtGFroq%2FU7RRuTXJ9RWFGpZUzk7Oz5PBueyN%2BSfhXhZbo0YOoP84v%2FvCmi56tqLdSqYmvJDF05j3utFOcm6H5dYPxqJgwCCnrKJ2KRfmH%2BY0XfcY9k1cig-PgAKbw9Yeac5Aj0H%2FLpK4V0ZTgJ4tDduWfLFJGy3jMucODGjVxGs82f11XVyMxKsPVYxQcRL-RDffM2MmctvU%3D&pass_ticket=couIxmqrjbR4wDGuzustYorS6AIfYz1p%2BvrF%2FXCzWFVzhbp1%2BxwOEDbllIXRnVZrU6qjjUbC8UQmcnQ8EYaG6A%3D%3D&wx_header=3.
- 48 Karen Hao, Yoko Kubota, and Raffaele Huang, "Baidu's ChatGPT Rival Launches to Mixed Reviews," *Wall Street Journal, March 16, 2023, sec.* Tech, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/baidus-chatgpt-rival-ernie-bot-didnt-go-live-at-its-launch-party-522b1119</u>.
- 49 "Interim Measures for the Management of Generative Artificial Intelligence Services," China Law Translate, July 13, 2023, <u>https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/generative-ai-interim/</u>.
- 50 "Technical Documentation of National Technical Committee 260 on Cybersecurity of Standardization Administration of China: Basic Safety Requirements for Generative Artificial Intelligence Services," Center for Security and Emerging Technology, April 4, 2024, sec. Translation, <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/</u> <u>china-safety-requirements-for-generative-ai-final/</u>.
- 51 Concordia AI, "Linghan Zhang," Chinese Perspectives on AI Safety, March 29, 2024, <u>https://chineseperspectives.ai/Linghan-Zhang</u>.
- 52 See Linghan Zhang, "一文读懂生成式AI新规六大亮点——不发展是最大的不安全," *Caijing, July 14, 2023*, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707015827/https://www.mycaijing.com/article/detail/496986?source_id=40</u>.

- 53 "Measures on the Administration of Generative Artificial Intelligence Services (Draft for Solicitation of Comments)," China Law Translate.
- 54 Guanping Jin, "增强宏观政策取向一致性," *Economic Daily*, October 20, 2024, <u>https://web.archive.org/</u> web/20250707015609/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202410/content_6981689.htm.
- 55 "Global AI Governance Initiative," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Grenada, October 24, 2023, http://gd.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zxhd_1/202310/t20231024_11167412.htm.
- 56 Department for Science, Innovation & Technology, "AI Safety Summit: Confirmed Attendees (Governments and Organisations)," UK Government, October 31, 2023, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/topical-events/aisafety-summit-2023</u>.
- 57 "IDAIS-Beijing Statement," International Dialogues on AI Safety, March 10-11, <u>https://idais.ai/dialogue/idais-beijing/</u>.
- 58 Jamey Keaten, "China and US Envoys Will Hold the First Top-Level Dialogue on Artificial Intelligence in Geneva," AP News, May 13, 2024, sec. World News, <u>https://apnews.com/article/artificial-intelligence-china-united-states-biden-xi-geneva-a0be57e1fe1cc573118af7fccbf1597e</u>.
- 59 Scott Singer, Karson Elmgren, and Oliver Guest, "How Some of China's Top AI Thinkers Built Their Own AI Safety Institute," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 16, 2025, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2025/06/how-some-of-chinas-top-ai-thinkers-built-their-own-ai-safety-institute?lang=en</u>.
- 60 Sheehan, "China's Views on AI Safety Are Changing—Quickly."
- 61 Singer et al., "How Some of China's Top AI Thinkers Built Their Own AI Safety Institute."
- 62 Matt Sheehan and Scott Singer, "What DeepSeek Revealed About the Future of U.S.-China Competition," *Foreign Policy, February 3, 2025*, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2025/02/03/deepseek-china-ai-artificial-intelligence-united-states-tech-competition/</u>.
- 63 See Li and Sun, "'人工智能+': 硬核科技加速走进产业竞技场."
- 64 Xinhua, "中央经济工作会议在北京举行 习近平发表重要讲话," Government of the People's Republic of China, December 12, 2024, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707015006/https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202412/content_6992258.htm.</u>
- 65 Meaghan Tobin and Claire Fu, "From Courtrooms to Crisis Lines, Chinese Officials Embrace DeepSeek," *New York Times, March 18, 2025, sec. Business,* <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/18/business/china-government-deepseek.html</u>.
- 66 Liaoning Daily, "我省加快推动人工智能创新发展和融合应用," 北国网, June 23, 2025, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707014626/https://news.lnd.com.cn/system/2025/06/23/030518038.shtml</u>.
- 67 Chris Metinko, "Asia Sags To Lows Not Seen Since 2014," Crunchbase News, April 8, 2025, <u>https://news.crunchbase.com/venture/asia-startup-funding-sags-q1-2025-ai/</u>.
- 68 Eleanor Olcott and Wenjie Ding, "DeepSeek Spreads across China with Beijing's Backing," *Financial Times, February 26, 2025*, https://www.ft.com/content/5684fb1f-1a84-4542-8fe9-2fcae9653f87.
- 69 Victor Shih, "The U.S.-China Trade War: Implications for Central and Local Budgets," *China Leadership Monitor, no. 84 (June 2025),* <u>https://www.prcleader.org/post/the-u-s-china-trade-war-implications-for-central-and-local-budgets.</u>
- 70 "The Plan: National Goals, Local Implementation," MacroPolo, accessed July 5, 2025, <u>https://archivemacropolo.org/interactive/digital-projects/chinai/the-plan/</u>.
- 71 Rishi Bommasani et al., "On the Opportunities and Risks of Foundation Models," arXiv, July 12, 2022, https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2108.07258.
- 72 Li Yi, "National Report on E-Commerce Development in China," Inclusive and Sustainable Industrial Development Working Paper Series, United Nations Industrial Development Organization, 2017, <u>https://www.unido.org/sites/default/files/2017-10/WP_16_2017.pdf</u>.
- 73 Casey Hall, "Chinese Exporters on Rednote Ask Local Consumers to Buy Goods Meant for US," Reuters, April 15, 2025, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinese-exporters-rednote-ask-local-consumers-buy-goods-meant-us-2025-04-16/</u>.
- 74 Tim Bradshaw, Demetri Sevastopulo, and Michael Acton, "Nvidia to Take \$5.5bn Hit as US Clamps down on Exports of AI Chips to China," *Financial Times, April 16, 2025*, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/66e6abfa-2b79-407c-bda6-d04d19b3b814</u>.
- 75 Qianer Liu and Juro Osawa, "DeepSeek's Progress Stalled by U.S. Export Controls," *The Information, June 26, 2025*, https://www.theinformation.com/articles/deepseeks-progress-stalled-u-s-export-controls.
- 76 Juro Osawa and Qianer Liu, "DeepSeek, a National Treasure in China, Is Now Being Closely Guarded," *The Information, March 14, 2025*, <u>https://www.theinformation.com/articles/deepseek-national-treasure-china-now-closely-guarded</u>.
- 77 Osawa and Liu, "DeepSeek, a National Treasure in China, Is Now Being Closely Guarded."

- 78 Cyberspace Administration of China, "关于印发《人工智能生成合成内容标识办法》的通知," People's Daily, March 14, 2025, https://web.archive.org/web/20250707012819/https://politics.people.com.cn/n1/2025/0314/c1001-40439288.html.
- 79 "Measures for Labeling of AI-Generated Synthetic Content," China Law Translate, March 14, 2025, <u>https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/ai-labeling/</u>.
- 80 "'新身份证'来了,7月15日起施行," 昌都市人民政府, accessed July 7,2025, <u>https://sfj.changdu.gov.cn/</u> <u>cdssfj/c101255/202505/26de7946ee66492386c176d162496dc0.shtml</u>.
- 81 "China's Giant New Gamble with Digital IDs," The Economist, July 1, 2025, <u>https://www.economist.com/china/2025/07/01/chinas-giant-new-gamble-with-digital-ids</u>.
- 82 Liza Lin and Rebecca Feng, "For Chinese Tech Startups, Beijing Fills a Funding Void Left by VCs," *Wall Street Journal, October 4, 2024, sec. Business*, <u>https://www.wsj.com/world/china/for-chinese-tech-startups-beijing-fills-a-funding-void-left-by-vcs-deeb0e2c</u>.
- 83 David Shepardson, Michael Martina, and Trevor Hunnicutt, "US Finalizes Rules to Curb AI Investments in China, Impose Other Restrictions," Reuters, October 28, 2024, <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/artificial-intelligence/us-finalizes-rules-curb-ai-investments-china-impose-other-restrictions-2024-10-28/.</u>
- 84 Ryan McMorrow and Tina Hu, "China Deploys Censors to Create Socialist AI," *Financial Times, July 17, 2024*, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/10975044-f194-4513-857b-e17491d2a9e9</u>.
- 85 Cyberspace Administration of China, "国家互联网信息办公室关于发布2024年生成式人工智能服务已备案信息的公告," Cyberspace Administration of China, January 8, 2025, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250601184500/https://www.cac.gov.cn/2025-01/08/c_1738034725920930.htm</u>.
- 86 Kristy Loke et al., "Forum: Xi's Message to the Politburo on AI," DigiChina, April 30, 2025, <u>https://digichina.stanford.edu/work/forum-xis-message-to-the-politburo-on-ai/</u>.
- 87 Scott Singer, "DeepSeek and Other Chinese Firms Converge with Western Companies on AI Promises," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 28, 2025, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/</u><u>research/2025/01/deepseek-and-other-chinese-firms-converge-with-western-companies-on-ai-promises?lang=en</u>.
- 88 Singer et al., "How Some of China's Top AI Thinkers Built Their Own AI Safety Institute."
- 89 Singer et al., "How Some of China's Top AI Thinkers Built Their Own AI Safety Institute."
- 90 Bishop, "April Politburo Study Session on AI Is Bad News for Nvidia."
- 91 People's Daily, "以辩证思维准确把握和开展'人工智能+'行动," Xinhua, June 23, 2025, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20250707012451/http://www.xinhuanet.com/</u> politics/20250623/82f2a3821e3743feb8bc2688ad8905a6/c.html.
- 92 Bishop, "April Politburo Study Session on AI Is Bad News for Nvidia."

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

In a complex, changing, and increasingly contested world, the Carnegie Endowment generates strategic ideas, supports diplomacy, and trains the next generation of international scholar-practitioners to help countries and institutions take on the most difficult global problems and advance peace. With a global network of more than 170 scholars across twenty countries, Carnegie is renowned for its independent analysis of major global problems and understanding of regional contexts.

Technology and International Affairs Program

The Technology and International Affairs Program develops insights to address the governance challenges and large-scale risks of new technologies. Our experts identify actionable best practices and incentives for industry and government leaders on artificial intelligence, cyber threats, cloud security, countering influence operations, reducing the risk of biotechnologies, and ensuring global digital inclusion.



CarnegieEndowment.org